
Hextable Parish Council

Minutes of the Meeting of Hextable Parish Council held on 13th September 2021, commencing at 7.38pm at The Parish Office, College Road, Hextable.


PRESENT

In the Chair

Councillor D Kitchener
Councillors
W Stoneham, E Kattenhorn, L Gaskin, C Proudlove, A Proudlove, 

P Malone & C Hudson
In Attendance

3 Member of the public signed in 



Kent County Councillor Perry Cole


Parish Clerk

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Cllr Young
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None
MINUTES

Resolved 
that the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 19 July 2021 be 
21/0992
received, agreed and signed 

Proposed by Cllr Kitchener. Seconded by Cllr Kattenhorn.

Unanimous
Resolved 
that the Minutes of the Facilities Committee Meeting held on 21 July 2021 be 
21/0993
received, agreed and signed 
Proposed by Cllr Hudson. Seconded by Cllr Kattenhorn.

Unanimous

Resolved 
that the Minutes of the Open Spaces Committee Meeting held on 5 August 2021 be 
21/0994
received, agreed and signed 
Proposed by Cllr Stoneham. Seconded by Cllr A Proudlove.

Unanimous

ANNOUNCEMENTS FROM THE CHAIR

It is with sadness that I have to announce the passing of Brenda French, an active member of the District Scout Association Committee, who died whilst attending a meeting of the association in the village hall recently.  I would like to extend my condolences following this sad news to her husband and all those youngsters in our important uniformed groups that she worked so hard for.     

Cllr Hudson and I were pleased to attend the Heritage Open day on Saturday 11th September, held here in the Heritage Centre.  After a period of 18 months, the Hextable Heritage Society has not met during the pandemic, and this was an opportunity to open up the doors of the centre and invite some visitors to come and look at some of the archive material and to encourage an interest in our rich local history.  As a member of the society over the past 19 years, I am particularly looking forward to seeing as many of the 30 or so visitors that came along on Saturday, to become members of the society.  

715
Following the recent accidental damage to the gates to Hextable Park, which left them unusable and temporarily closed, I understand that this has unfortunately caused some disruption.  Arrangements for the remanufacture and repair of the gates is well underway, and we hope to have them re-installed within the next two to three weeks

On Wednesday 25th August, I was invited to attend the launch night of the new Thai Restaurant in Swanley.  Along with the Mayer of Swanley, our Kent County Councillor Perry Cole and other local members of Sevenoaks District, it was great to be able to support this new business in our area, and I wish them every success with their new restaurant.  

I am pleased to be able to announce the return to the annual free fireworks display in Hextable Park on Friday 5th November this year.  After suspending the event last year due to the pandemic, I am really looking forward to seeing the usual high turnout of visitors who can come and safely enjoy our display once again.    
Update from Kent County Councillor 
Thank you for inviting me to your full council meeting this evening. As many of you know, August is traditionally perceived as being a ‘quiet’ time, where few if any council meetings are held and the business of Local Government ‘ticks on’. Although the central government issues and ergo County and Town Council concerns around Covid and its effects on our residents as well as the implementation of the hugely successful vaccination program and lifting of the remaining lock-down measures appear to have taken centre-stage, there are, of course, the year on year problems to resolve - such as school placements and arranging Home to School Transport for those who require it. 

Additional stresses have been placed on KCC by both the ever-increasing it seems number of asylum seekers crossing the busiest shipping lane in the world, the English Channel, to claim sanctuary. You will be aware of the pressure that this has brought to bear on KCC services especially when one considers the number of unaccompanied asylum seeking children are factored into the equation. KCC are legally obliged to look after UASC’s until they are 25yrs of age and with the National Transfer Scheme being only a ‘voluntary’ scheme, Kent has borne the brunt of shouldering what is a national responsibility until fairly recently. Further pressure has been added by the arrival of many Afghan individuals and families who aligned themselves to British Forces operating in Afghanistan and who feared for their lives under the new Taliban government. Working closely with partners from both local government and the voluntary sector, efforts are being made to assimilate these displaced people within the UK - including Kent. 

Three recent consultations were advertised over various broadcasting outlets: 

A questionnaire regarding bus services across Kent, a poll concerning where residents see their priorities when it comes to determining and agreeing KCC’s budget for next year and residents views on the Household Waste Recycling Centres (household tips). The Bus Service questionnaire attracted over 3500 responses and in excess of 500 suggestions for taking bus services forward. The process is part of a larger project: ‘National Bus Improvement Schemes’ looking at how services can adapt and provide the quality of service expected by our residents at the times and locations that the demand requires them to operate. This is an on-going piece of work that will evolve as it develops and I hope to report back at some stage with positive developments. It is important to remember that at present, KCC neither ‘run’ bus services nor approve the allocation of a licence to run or terminate such services and it is very much the operators prerogative to change, curtail or cease certain routes to their advantage. 
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All 18 of Kents HWRC’s have been open to full capacity since 19 July. It may be timely to remind ourselves that: There is no limit to the number of visits that can be made and bookings can be amended or cancelled, Bookings can currently be made for the next day and up to a month in advance, 140,000 tonnes of waste are taken to HWRC’s for disposal resulting in 3.3M visits, What cannot be recycled is turned into energy and less than 1% is sent to landfill The HWRC consultation period ends on 30th September and can be accessed at: www.kent.gov.uk/wasteconsultation. Or on 03000417373 quoting the reference HWRC consultation. 

The Budget consultation closes on Sunday 19th September and can be accessed via: wwww.kent.gov.uk/budget. Or on 03000421553 (answerphone service) 

The Bus survey has now closed for public consultation. 

It would be best however to remind HPC and our residents again next April/May of the need to register for student bus passes in good time ready for the start of the September term. This should result in the majority of the applications being processed in readiness for the start of term. For students, including Post 16 students that may qualify for Home to School transport under SEN agreement, it is important that KCC is informed at the earliest opportunity of the college or other learning establishment that the student wishes to or has started to attend. In some cases, the college needs to liaise with KCC SEN to ensure that they meet Home to School Transport criteria and regrettably, there are a number of parents/carers still awaiting a final decision on whether their child will qualify for such transport. 

On a more local level, I have been looking at the issues concerning the localised ‘Flash Floods’ that afflicted many parts of Swanley in July. I have been made aware of two locations in Hextable that suffered from this incident and have spoken with residents at both locations to discuss matters. Two ‘public meetings’ were held on Wednesday 01st September concerning the recent flooding and a number of very good points were raised. Once the data has been compiled I will be meeting with KCC Highways drainage managers to look at how we can address these regular problems. For the interim, I would urge residents to continue to report issues as they find them - rather than leaving them to potentially create a bigger problem. Blocked drains or gullies can be reported to KCC via the ‘Report a Problem’ option found under the heading ‘Roads and Travel’ and then simply following the prompted questions. The system allows for the inclusion of photographs and the on-site mapping allows for the location of the fault to be precisely determined using the ‘What 3 Words’ software. For those without internet access, the KCC control team can be contacted on 03000 418181 or, if it is ‘out of hours’ then 03000 419191.
Cllr Cole then took questions from residents and council members.

Update from Sevenoaks District Councillors. 
From Cllr Kitchener – The family fun day which was held in the Heritage Gardens on Thursday 5th August, was once more a great success and very well attended.  Sevenoaks run these free events at a number of locations all across the district each year. It was great that we were able to welcome Cllr Diana Esler, the current Chairman of Sevenoaks District Council to this event.  The Chairman did enjoy the event and was able to learn a bit more about Hextable, and in particular this lovely part of our village.   

The Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government is consulting on plans to make permanent some of the changes for outdoor hospitality introduced during the coronavirus pandemic.  Under the proposals, pubs, cafes and restaurants would be able to keep new structures such as marquees and additional seating on their grounds without the need for planning permission. The plans also include giving councils powers to grant permissions for outdoor markets for an unlimited number of days. 
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The District Council is pleased to announce that it has recently extended the times that the council contact centre is open for residents and businesses to access the council. The council has recognised that working patterns have changed for so many people during the pandemic, and we have wanted to make sure that everyone can benefit from a more accessible council.  The telephone lines are now open daily between 7am and 7pm for anyone who wishes to contact the council.  

From Cllr Hudson – August has not been as quiet as I anticipated. Several queries from residents re overgrown and overhanging trees and bushes, some on private land, some on SDC land and one on KCC property. Most of these are now resolved. 
I attended the Family Fun Day in Hextable Gardens with my grandchildren, which was excellent and well attended by local residents.

Sevenoaks District Council are now trialling “hybrid” working with staff, which involves them being in the building at their desks for 60% of their time, and allowed to work from home for the remaining 40%.

The COVID Testing Centre at Otford is open all this week (13th – 19th September) and will open again from 28th – 30th September.

I attended the recent meeting concerning the flooding issues locally but as there were very few Hextable residents attending, I circulated a letter and Councillor Cole’s questionnaire to all residents in Lower Road and Laura Drive, as these areas were affected earlier in the year and we want their concerns included in the survey data. As autumn is with us and winter approaches, attention to the village soakaways and drains is important.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

Harry Chapman, Herbert Road asked the following 2 questions:
1) For some months now the field (used for arable crops) to the rear of Herbert Road has been the subject of traffic by motorbikes and quadbikes. I have complained to the police but nothing seems to have been done. This field also has a public footpath on one side which is under KCC control. Can either the Parish Council or KCC do something about this please. Cllr Cole advise that he will look into and get back to both Harry and the Parish Council. It is footpath SD58.

2) Recently the road from Wilmington (Barn End Lane to Top Dartford Road up to Goss Hill) has been resurfaced. A short time before that Swanley Lane was also resurfaced and very recently the footpaths on both sides re-tarmacked. Therefore, when is the section of the road in between (Hextable) going to be resurfaced and so the patchwork of repairs disappear. Cllr Cole will check to see if this is scheduled to be done and if not why not and get back to both Harry and the Parish Council.

MEMBER QUESTION TIME

None
REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES 

Audit & Finance Committee – The meeting has just taken place prior to this council meeting, the one thing to note is that the COVID pandemic has not adversely affected the Parish Council finances as although there has been no income equally there has been a lot less expenditure.
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Open Spaces Committee – The car park lines have now been painted on in Hextable Park, Hextable Gardens is also due to be done. The second bike rack has now been fitted at Hextable Park. There has been damage to benches in both Hextable Park and on the Village Green, Cllrs Christine and Andy Proudlove cleared the paint off one of the benches in Hextable Park. 240 trees have been ordered from the Woodland Trust. New Village sign information has been put on HVL and will also go in the upcoming newsletter. Graffiti on the wooden equipment in Hextable Park has now been cleaned off. 
Facilities Committee – The scouts have now moved equipment into the store room which is for their sole use. A new fridge has been installed in the Heritage Centre kitchen. The next meeting is on 6th October.
Personnel Committee – The next meeting will take place once the staff have completed and returned the COVID questionnaires.
Communications Committee – Deadline for articles for the next newsletter is Saturday 18th September.
Members to discuss Christmas lights on the Village Green
Resolved 
that the following recommendations are approved: 
21/0995
I. The clerk immediately orders the necessary materials directly from supplier


to light the 11 trees



II. Unspent funds of £3000 from the Seniors Trips budget to be transferred to

the Christmas Lights budget (to combine with the £600 already allocated in the 2021 budget year) to provide a maximum budget of £3600 for the replacement

lights project

III. Arrangements are made with our approved contractor to disconnect and remove old lights and install new lights for 11 trees at a time that is appropriate for the council and the contractor.

IV. All the works to be completed and tested by the last week in November to be ready for switching on 1st December 2021
Proposed by Cllr Kitchener. Seconded by Cllr Stoneham


Unanimous

Members to consider any business brought to the council for decision from committees associated with the COVID Crisis

Nothing new to be brought to council at this time

Correspondence - noted
· Letter received from Hextable Village Pre-school thanking the Parish Council for the grant which has enabled them to purchase a defibrillator

Planning Applications

21/01881/OUT. Footpath Nursery Bungalow, New Barn Road, Swanley. Outline application for construction of No 4 semi-detached homes with some matters reserved   No objection
21/02058/HOUSE. 57 Bower Road. Extend part ground and rear, first floor rear extension, conversion existing loft with rear dormer and Juliet balcony, roof lights, demolish chimney, relocation of front entrance door, alterations to fenestration and internal alterations











        No objection
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21/02744/WTPO. 57c Dawson Drive. Tree pruning/trimming due to excessive shading in rear garden

21/02509/HOUSE. 280 Claremont Road. Demolition of existing wall and gate with a replacement fence and gate





           No objection
21/02585/HOUSE. 40 Lower Road. Proposed front, side and rear extensions to ground floor level and part front and side elevations to first floor level with new roof
            No objection
      To note:

21/02072/HOUSE. Highfield,112 Top Dartford Road. Part demolition of front garage wall and conversion of garages and utility room into self-contained granny flat incorporating single storey front extension and associated works. Parking alterations.

      Granted







              
        

21/01759/HOUSE. 75 Claremont Road. Single dwellings split into 2 dwellings with associated landscaping, formation of vehicular access and alterations to fenestration.               Granted
21/01865/HOUSE. Stonyacres, College Road. Loft conversion to create dressing room areas  and associated works with rear dormer, conversion of garage into a study and new entrance porch. Alterations to fenestration and internal alterations.
                          Granted 
Progress and Information – All Noted

1 The Annual Return has been received back from the external auditors with no action needed, another perfect audit.

2 A vehicle has attempted to drive through the height barrier at Hextable Park and caused significant damage, CCTV footage of the incident has been supplied by a local resident, the driver has supplied his insurance details and a claim has been sent to the Parish Council insurers.

3 More vandalism at Hextable Park, explicit drawings on wooden trim trail, red liquid on a park bench and a fire was attempted below the same bench 

Schedule of Accounts for payment –
 It be noted that:

a. The schedule of accounts paid is £28,000.27 

b. The available balance at the Santander Bank as at 13th September 2021 is £35,058.42
c. The balance at the Nat West as at 1st September 2021 is £113,625.27
The meeting closed at 8.39pm
Chairman                                              
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